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 Faculty Senate Office


            (818) 677-3263

FACULTY SENATE MEETING – Approved 12/8/05
Minutes of Meeting of October 27, 2005
Oviatt Library Presentation Room

Faculty President McIntyre called the meeting to order at 2:05 p.m.

The Recording Secretary called the roll.  Senators not present were:  Antonio Calvo (excused), Cynthia Desrochers (excused), Kiren Dosanjh (excused), Raymond Hewitt, Marta Lopez-Garza (excused), Charles Macune (excused), Hermine Mahseredjian (excused), Liviu Marinescu, Deanne Murray, Sirena Pellarolo (excused), Mike Rivas, Debra Sheets (excused), Scott Shepard, Steven Stepanek (excused), Mia Truex, Jeff Zhang (excused)
The September 29, 2005 Faculty Senate Minutes were approved as distributed.

Announcements 

a.
The Faculty Retreat will be held at the Embassy Suites Mandalay Bay Resort on January 23 and 24, 2006.  The theme is, “Creating a Collegial Community:  Survival, Support, Scholarship, Social Relationships and Success.”   The Senators were encouraged to submit proposals and the deadline was extended for one week.
b.
McIntyre reported that Senator Macune is recovering from knee surgery but doing fine.   Those wishing to get in touch with him should contact Heidi Wolfbauer.

c.
Charles Hatfield (English Department) was introduced as the new Senator from the College of Humanities.   McIntyre announced that Senator Hatfield, as this year’s Richfield scholar, will be giving a lecture on “Thirteen Ways of Reading Comics” on Thursday, November 17 at 4:00 p.m. in the Oviatt Library Presentation Room.
Policy Item – Graduate Studies Committee – Robert Huff, Chair

1st Reading – Policy on Written Syllabi for Graduate Courses

Huff explained the background for this policy and mentioned that there have been complaints from some graduate students that they are not getting course syllabi in their graduate courses.  There is currently a policy that requires faculty to distribute or post a written syllabus in all undergraduate classes. 
Huff responded to questions.  It was suggested that the statement right before the bulleted list on the proposed policy be changed to read, “The syllabus should contain at least the following information.” 
President’s Report – Jolene Koester, President
President Koester spoke about one of her top priorities for the campus – having the campus become more user-friendly.  She explained that this will require a great deal of constant attention over a long period of time and involves many aspects of the campus.  Over the last five years, we have placed priority on enhancing the physical campus including building the new Sierra Center, renovating the USU (additional food service places) and planning the replacement of the Exchange.  We have also made great strides in improving the university’s information technology infrastructure by improving computer security and the web portal (i.e., the way we deliver services to faculty, staff and students to help us maximize the availability of information).  In the next several years, it will be necessary for us to look more carefully at our information technology choices and their resource implications.  We will have to develop a planning process for the academic elements of technology.   Several faculty had technology related questions and it was suggested that questions of a technical nature be collected so that a special forum can be set up to address the issues.
President Koester explained that we are in the process of redesigning our University home page.  She said that she was aware of the many issues that we have with web pages and we need to work to improve them.
Provost’s Report – Harry Hellenbrand, Provost
In response to questions raised by Senators during the President’s Report, Provost Hellenbrand suggested that SOLAR related issues be sent to the Associate Deans or to Cynthia Rawitch, Undergraduate Studies.  The campus is planning to set up a user-support help desk ticketing system to address some of the technology concerns.  In addition, a technology survey instrument is being designed to get a sense of faculty and staff desktop needs.  He also said there is a need for a division-wide technology plan.
Provost Hellenbrand also reported that CSU has been authorized to offer the Ed.D. in Leadership Administration and is in discussion with UCLA and UC Irvine to offer a joint doctorate in Audiology. We need to work with the legislature and the CSU to get the appropriate funding for these programs and we need to get cooperation from the UC.   We will need to consult and work closely with the standing committees to meet any time constraints.

Our 1st to 2nd year student retention rate is 77 percent.  Some of the actions we are currently taking on campus to improve undergraduate retention rates include better communication and advising processes, an improved SOLAR system and freshman connection and seminar programs, but to make a major jump we will need to engage creatively and work more closely with K-12.   We can make bigger strides to improve retention by working with K-12 on college preparation, improving SAT scores and teacher training.  It is important that we focus on all of these things together to see a difference.
The CSU Board of Trustees is focused on retention rates, the Lower Division Transfer Project and on the high school early assessment programs and on how we inform students of their college readiness in math and science.

Hellenbrand thanked everyone for doing their part to improve advising on the campus.

Endowed Chairs and Professorships – Jolene Koester, President, and Judy Knudson, 

   Vice President for University Advancement

President Koester explained that Named Endowed Chairs and Professorships are among the most important and prestigious gifts that a university can receive.  During the past four years donors have endowed five chairs and professorships in four Colleges at CSUN, bringing the total number of named endowed positions to six.  She explained the process for getting endowed chairs and professorships and distributed a handout which summarized her comments.
President Koester addressed some of the concerns expressed by the faculty.  She stressed the point that the focus of University Advancement is to secure resources that will help the colleges, departments, and faculty advance the academic mission of the University and that follow the fundraising plans already established by the colleges and the University.  As mandated by Council for the Advancement and Support of Education professional standards of ethics, no gift is pursued or accepted that will injure the values or the reputation of the university.  President Koester stated that she would not accept dollars for a program unless and until she is reasonably confident that there is a fit between those dollars and the curriculum and the interests of the faculty in that program, and that the faculty are receptive, interested and willing to do the activities that are targeted for any named chair or professorship.
Nominations and Appointment of Statewide Academic Senator (replacing Lynne Cook)

Nathan Weinberg, Steven Stepanek and Hillary Hertzog were nominated to replace Lynne Cook as a Statewide Academic Senator.   Ballots were distributed and Hillary Hertzog was elected to complete Lynne Cook’s term which ends in May 2006.
Statewide Academic Senate Report – Barbara Swerkes, CSU Academic Senator
No report.
CFA Report – Dave Ballard, CSUN Chapter President
Dave Ballard reported that bargaining has started again and this week’s dialogue was on faculty workload; he has solicited comments from the campus for these discussions.   Comments can be sent to ballard@csun.edu.  There was also a proposal from the CSU on the bargaining table about summer pay and cutting summer faculty salaries depending on rank to which the CFA obviously has objections.
Ballard thanked Provost Hellenbrand and Penny Jennings for their participation at the CFA campus-wide event regarding salary compression, workload, and equity issues.  He repeated Penny Jennings’ comment made at the last Senate meeting, that all probationary or tenured faculty are eligible to apply for a market equity adjustment.
Ballard invited the Senators and their students to attend the next CFA campus-wide event to celebrate the contributions of the Lecturers.  It will be take place on November 2 (11:45 – 1:15 p.m.) on the lawn adjacent to the Bookstore.  Ballard responded to questions from the Senators.  
Bylaws Update

McIntyre reported that the informal poll taken at the last Senate Meeting ended up nearly evenly split on all three questions.

1.
Do you favor or oppose term limits for Senators-at-large?

2.
Do you favor or oppose term limits for Senators elected by Colleges, the Library and Student Affairs?
3.
Do you favor or oppose term limits for Standing Committee Chairs?

McIntyre also did some research on the number of Senators serving in the same capacity (i.e.,  senator-at-large, senator elected from a college or a senator as chair of a standing committee)  for many terms.   The results were that 15 of the current 73 senators have served three or more consecutive terms on the Senate with 9 of these senators serving in the same capacity.  Of these nine, 2 are lecturers, 2 are statewide academic senators and 5 are senators-at-large.  In summary, if there is any need for term limits, it might be only for the Senator-at-large positions.

The Executive Committee hopes to bring the full set of revised Bylaws to the February Senate meeting.  McIntyre encouraged the Senators to go to the Faculty Senate website (www.csun.edu/senate) to review the Bylaws as they currently exist.

New Business

There was no new business.

The meeting was adjourned at 4:05 p.m.
Submitted by:

Heidi Wolfbauer, Recording Secretary



Diane Schwartz, Secretary-Treasurer of the Faculty

